
Faculty Senate

Friday, February 10, 2006
Greenhaw Technical Arts Building
Members Present: P. Anderson, Sandy Baker, Steve Baker, R. Barton, S. Bentley, B. Billington, D. Borino,  T. Crum F. Daniels, T. Delong, X. Du, D. Ellefsen,  J. Elithorp, D. Elmore, J.Emerson, H. Estes, L.Frazier, 
D. Friez, C. Ford, G. Goicoechea, G. Heberer, B. Hofland, T. Howell, C. Hyslop, L. Johnson

D. Jones, P. Jones, J. King, P. Klem, J. Larson,  J. Licht, L. Macfarlan,  K. Miller, C. Mitchel, 
J. Moore, K. Mowrey, M. Myrhow, S. Negrete, J. Newman, S. Nielsen, E. Nickel, M. Ports, C. Pyatt, J. Rice, J. Rosenthal, S. Sanders, K. Schwandt, J. Shaw, R. Siler, P. Smith, T. Staley,  G. Sundseth,
Y. Sutherland, M. Swetich, G.Tenney, S.Thomson, L. Uhlenkott, B. Wallace, S. Wallace, L. Walsh, 

M. Wilkins

Guests: Regent James Dean Leavitt, Vice-president Mike McFarlane

James Dean Leavitt, the newest member to the Board of Regents, was elected into his position in November 2004 and has developed a healthy, working relationship with many of the members.  Leavitt said he had to fight the initial stereotype placed on him being a lawyer who defends criminals that range in age from 18 to 25. His practice is in Las Vegas where the majority of his clients are minorities that have limited options.  It is rare if his clients have a second chance in life. 

Born and raised in Calvary, Canada, Regent Leavitt graduated from a community college before going to a four-year institution; he acquired his law degree from the University of Idaho and a bachelor’s in Speech Communication Rhetoric from Brigham Young University.  He came to Las Vegas in 1991, entering a local law firm.  He also taught public speaking at UNLV. 

As board relations show a great deal of improvement, Leavitt said healthy relations will continue to be his goal.  He is in favor of the development of the medical school in Las Vegas; he wants to increase admission standards and tuitions and see the Nevada System of Higher Education (NSHE) produce more technical professionals and health care workers.  He appreciates Chancellor Rogers’ mission and vision.

 Currently, he is serving on two search committees and believes the presidential candidates should not be the same for each institution, as UNR and UNLV are two different types of institutions, and for that matter, two different search companies should be contracted.  He would like to see the appointments come from within the system.  “The best evidence for success is past success.”


 Regent Leavitt chairs the board development committee. The regents are not paid and average 25 hours a week in service to their constituents.  Assembly Joint Resolution 11, which would legislate reducing the 13-member panel to nine regents (three from congressional districts and 6 appointed by the governor), would be detrimental to NSHE.

Regent Leavitt answered questions from the faculty:
 
Q. How do people look at the fact that we have two major institutions needing a new president? 
A.  The North and South issue is gone, as there is less competition among the presidents which gives NSHE a united front before the legislature. Both universities are reviewing the entrance requirements, and he supports the review but would like to see special considerations given on a case by case situation. 

Q. Are all the regents in support of GBC taking over the responsibilities of Pahrump from CCSN?


A. There is wide support from the regents.


Q. Why did CCSN out source their IT department, and will this be a trend?

A. Dr. Carpenter said it was a unique situation, due to mismanagement and inefficiencies. There are opportunities to move within the system or move with the new IT Company.  The impact to the staff was not as dramatic as reported. 


Q. Chancellor Roger’s keynote speech last year at the Community College Conference with a promise that money will trickle down from the universities to the community colleges was not received well by the audience. 


A. Regent Leavitt acknowledged that Chancellor Rogers did not “know his audience” and encouraged members of the faculty to address this issue without fear of retaliation as the chancellor takes criticism well. “You do not accomplish much with silence.” There will always be the perception that the better students start at the four-year institutions.  More interest and attention will be given to the community colleges by the board as technical training cannot be done by the universities. 

Regent Leavitt reiterated his commitment to alleviating the demand for nurses in Nevada and advised that the board is reviewing the salary equity issue for nursing faculty.


Educational access in the rural communities is a cause the Board of Regents support. 


He was happy to have this opportunity to address the senate and advised that all regents are accessible.

Call to Order: 
The meeting was called to order at 1:54 p.m.  Chair Uhlenkott declared a quorum.  


One written proxy was recorded.
I. Approval of the Minutes: The January 20, 2006 Minutes were approved unanimously.
II. Senate Chair Report: Information Only


College Goal Sunday was a success as reported by Lynn Mahlberg.


President’s Council is discussing whether the public should have free access to the High 
Tech Center due to widespread use of the computers to conduct personal business and the increased 
volume of copies produced.


Carl Diekhans reports that all the other institutions in the system are experiencing shortfalls 
in their budgets due to decreased enrollments and increased energy prices.



It was recommended that if you are attending the Community College Conference in 
Henderson, it maybe an opportunity to visit the Pahrump campus.  Teams will be visiting, and Carl 
Diekhans will be 
spending time in Pahrump in an effort to smooth the transition of operations.



Jane Nichols will be serving on the Board of Regents for two more years.  Chancellor 
Rogers cannot make the March senate meeting, but has advised he plans to meet the senate in April.


CCSN will retain the right to offer workforce development in Nye County.  If CCSN cannot fulfill 
all the training at the test site and Yucca Mountain, GBC will have an opportunity. 



The ACLU is attempting to block the Board of Regents from advancing the date to 
increase the admissions criteria for the universities. The feeling of the community college faculty 
chairs is the apparent perception by the public devaluing a community college education. The 
community colleges are not dumping grounds for students who cannot qualify to enter the 
university. Statistics show that students transferring to a university with an associate degree have a 
completion rate of 43% in five years compared to 17% for those who did not have an associate’s 
degree.


Student and Academic Affairs committee is discussing a proposal to require students who 
don’t qualify for admission to the universities and who begin their education at the community 
college, to complete a two-year program before they are permitted entry to the universities.   High 
school students who qualify on the basis of ACT or SAT scores or GPA would be admitted to the 
university at any 
time.



President Maryanski of Nevada State College presented NSC’s strategic plan.



Chancellor Rogers is beginning a system-wide salary equity study for nursing faculty.

III. Committee Reports:
A. Academic Standards  - Information/Action

Proposed Policy for Transfer to GBC refers to the General Education requirements.   
Individual programs establish their own specific program requirements.


a. Students transferring with an AA or AS from a regionally accredited college 
will have fulfilled all GBC lower division General Education requirements.



b. Students need to provide documentation that the courses they took at the 
original institution met that institution’s General Education/Core requirements in order to 
use the course to meet the comparable general education requirement at GBC if they are not 
transferring with an associate’s degree.



c. Students transferring with an AAS from any regionally accredited college will 
meet the BAS lower division General Education requirements.



d. Students transferring with an AAS from any regionally accredited college who 
are pursuing a Bachelor of Arts at GBC will be required to have their coursework reviewed 
to ensure it meets GBC’s General Education requirements.  These students may need to 
take additional courses to meet General Education requirement



e. Students transferring with a bachelor’s degree from any regionally accredited 
college or university are considered to have upper and lower division General Education 
requirements met.  They would not be required to take integrative seminars unless the 
seminar is a specific program requirement.  



Motion was made to accept the aforementioned transfer policies.  The policies 
were approved unanimously.


Graduate cum laude for bachelor’s degree students was revisited.  The committee 
recommended the completion of 60 credit hours at Great Basin College for graduation 
with honors. There was discussion that 45 credits are more appropriate with persons 
who transfer to this institution.  In addition we are working in the age of distance 
and internet learning, and some students will only take GBC specific classes after they have 
completed considerable transferable course work.  BAS program students present an 
associates degree as a criteria for entrance, and requiring 60 credit hours may be a short- 
sighted policy. The majority of the committee agreed that 75% of the credits for an 
associate degree are required for an honor’s designation, not 50%.  The motion made to 
require 60 credit hours of
course work at GBC to receive honor’s designation at graduation 
was defeated during the Roll vote (25 nay, 17 yea, 1 abstain). The motion was changed to 
require 45 upper division credits completed at Great Basin College to earn honors 
designation for a bachelor’s degree.  Motion was approved (25 yea, 17 nay, 1 abstain).  This 
will be in effect if approved by President’s Council.

The committee granted two students non-traditional credit towards their degrees. It was approved by the senate unanimously.

The P.O.S.T. certification policy implemented in 1988-89, granting credit for specific classes from P.O.S.T. (up to 15 hours of credit) asked for hiatus to see what other NSHE institutions were doing.  This was brought before the senate to make sure that it was recorded in the minutes. The recommendation was to look at the CCSN model.  The proposal was approved in the Curriculum and Articulation Committee earlier today.  
B. Adjunct Faculty –  Information Only


In the interest of time, it was recommended to consult the January 27, 2006 
minutes 
in the packet.

C.    Assessment Committee – No report
D.    Budget and Facilities – No report
E.    Bylaws – Information Only

There was a brief discussion of shared governance and a request for volunteers for the 
committee for writing a shared governance policy. Volunteers included Scott Nielsen, 
Bonnie Hofland, Jay Larson, Teresa Howell, Mardell Wilkins, Linda Uhlenkott, Laurie 
Walsh, Gary Heberer, Susanne Bentley, and Mary Swetich. There was a request for 
additional adjunct volunteers and members of the classified staff from all campus locations.  
Shared governance is an agreement on how faculty, administration, and classified staff 
work together. 
F.    Compensation and Benefits – Information/Action

 A motion to approve the draft of guidelines for determining “plus” days on faculty 
contracts was withdrawn after there were question regarding definitions of “plus” and flex 
days.  One concern was the word “report.”  “Plus” days are worth more than overload days.  
Regular days within the semester should be paid overload, outside the semester, “plus” 
days.  No weekends during the school calendar would be covered in the current workload 
policy. The Board of Regents policy states that faculty can be assigned to work on the 
weekends.  Conference attendance with students over weekends must be discussed.  It is 
important to get this done before June.  The draft will return to committee for language 
clarification.
G.   Curriculum and Articulation – Information Only


  80 courses have been gathered that need to get into the catalog.   Articulation is a two-step 
process; common course numbering must be completed to get the course in the catalog 
provisionally.  Resubmit your form if necessary to finish the articulation process.    


The committee requested a sense of the senate supporting MATH 116 rather than MATH 
120 as a perquisite for INT seminars.  There is no official recommendation.  Department 
Chairs asked for that to be reconsidered.  Curriculum & Articulation will review this 
request as the senate agreed with the committee to pursue this matter.
H.   Department Chairs – Information/Action


Acknowledgement of Completion  The intention of the acknowledgement is  to 
give a credential to a student for completing no more than 30 credits to be put into a 
certificate for competency  in a given departments.   Short-term certificates are in place 
already.  It will be SIS reportable.   An additional benefit of a higher completion rate for 
GBC was considered.


Departments are responsible for the following:


a. Identifying the course or courses that will comprise an Acknowledgement of Completion.


b. Submit Acknowledgement of Completions course sequences to the VPAA for approval.


c. Maintain an accurate list of available Acknowledgement of Completion programs in the 
    GBC catalog, promotional literature/publications, and provide copies to Admissions & 

    Records for inclusion on the application for admission and the degree/major form.


The approval process for Acknowledgement of Completion is as follows:


a. All credit courses must first be approves by the Curriculum & Articulation Committee 
 
    and Faculty Senate.


b. The Department will submit the sequence of courses and the name of the proposed 
 
    Acknowledgement of Completion to the Vice President of Academic Affairs for 
  
    approval.


c. The VPAA will convey the sequence of courses and name all approved Acknowledge of 
    Completions to the Curriculum & Articulation Committee as an information item.


    A motion was made to support the process.  The motion was approved unanimously.


Finals Week   The committee requested a sense of the senate to revisit the finals 
  
week schedule.  There have been complaints that the current finals schedule does not 
work well with IAV, babysitting issues, work schedules, etc.  Adjuncts sometimes 
have issues with this too.  Some faculty support the concept that the rural situation makes 
blocks difficult, and GBC should schedule what is best for students…especially working 
students.   Some maintain that the same schedule that students had for 15 weeks 
should 
continue for the 16 weeks. Other faculty agree that the two-hour block is necessary to give 
a fair and final approach to the test’s rigor. Finals should not be split into two sessions. 
Finals are not to be taken in the 15th week, as accreditation is based on a 16-week semester.  
It was recommended that SGA be consulted to get an idea of how many students are 
negatively affected by the current finals week schedule.  The committee received the 
support of the senate with one opposed to revisit the finals week schedule. 
I.    Distance Education – Information Only 


Garry Heberer will contact TMCC to set up a demonstration of Angel (Learning 
Management System). TMCC has just finished a year long evaluation of LMS packages 
and has adopted Angel as their LMS beginning fall 2007 hosted at TMCC.  WNCC and 
GBC have looked at WebCT 6.0, but it requires a minimum of two file servers and System 
Computing Services (SCS) has refused to host it. GBC is looking at updating licensing 
within the year. Blackboard/WebCT will be changing, and the current WebCT version 4.1 
will not be available at the end of 2006-2007. TMCC has offered to host WNCC and GBC 
on Angel for a fee.  TMCC also offered to make a presentation to GBC’s faculty about the 
process they use to review LMS’s and why they selected Angel. Now would be the time to 
explore the possibility of joining a consortium and/or pressuring SCS to provide LMS 
support as they have the past several years.

An update (2/06/06) on the current number and plans for additional interactive video rooms 
in the GBC service area is in the packet for your review.

J.    Faculty and Administrative Evaluation –Information Only

Genie Goicoechea gave a demonstration of the pilot project regarding the evaluation 
process.  The committee is making significant process and recommends reducing the 
weight (1/3) of 
the student evaluations from the annual evaluation. This model, adopted 
from the TMCC matrix, involves department chairs and peers, not the current method of the 
VPAA and the individual faculty.  Standardized forms which greatly reduce the narrative 
were explained to the senate.  The original matrix was revamped, reorganized, and 
presents recommended activities to achieve the commendable and excellent criteria. 
Examples of matching the Western Wyoming grid to the matrix were demonstrated 
with the self-evaluations already completed in the English Department. Satisfactory is 
defined. The English department added an important collegial activity, classroom 
observation.   The English department chair will be reviewing the student evaluations as 
part of the process. The instructor reviews his/her student evaluation and adds a reflection 
to the comments, as does the department chair.  This format is easy to standardize.  
Scheduling and graduation are not contractual.  The VPAA reviewed the pilot on 
Wednesday and likes it as a self-evaluation tool.  This is only a department function.  
Intangibles in the VPAA evaluation of the faculty have not been defined.  The committee 
would like to get feedback.  It was the unanimous sense of the senate to support the pilot 
program. Language changes will be
accepted for the next few months. Copies of the matrix, 
self-evaluation and satisfactory sign-off will be sent to all faculty members. 
K.  Intellectual and Cultural- Information Only


A thorough calendar is in place through the end of May in order to reduce conflicts 
with other events.  The committee would like to notify faculty in advance for events that 
may be integrated into the curriculum. 


Billy Collins, poet laureate, will be in Elko in March.
L.   Library – No report 
M.  Personnel – Information only   

The committee has succeeded in filling 16 of the 22 identified positions.  Patricia Walsh 
will join the nursing staff on February 15.  Two positions have been placed on hold.
N.   Student Relations – No report
I. Four Year Committee Reports:
A. Bachelor of Applied Science –  Report  

13 students have been approved to the program.  19 students will participate in graduation.
B. Bachelor of Arts in Integrative and Professional Studies – Report 

  The program approved a list from other community colleges and universities regarding 
transfer requirements.  
C.    Bachelor of Science in Nursing -Written report

a. applications status for fall 2006 is April 1


b. May 5th and August 13 advisement sessions


c. added more CNA classes to accommodate increasing interest


d. late spring/early fall classes, INT 349 and HDFS 201


e. participant in a pilot study to evaluate nursing students in support of virtual telehealth 
 
    clinic for Elko County veterans


f. Patricia Walsh is joining the nursing faculty.

D.   Bachelor of Social Work – Written Report

a. first group of students doing field placements in public agencies in our GBC service 

    area.


b. all persons contact via mail if they expressed interest in the program


c. article focusing on the program was featured in the Elko Daily Free Press.


d. Wendy Charlebois is in Reno to review curriculum and transfer issues.


e. screening for student admissions for fall is February 22.


f. former adjunct faculty member, Cynthia Blair, will sit on the admissions committee.


g. promotional campaign in progress to “pitch” agency administrators to recruit social 

    workers.


h. designing a campaign to recruit students.


i. March is National Social Work month.

E.   Elementary and Secondary Education –   Report

An endorsement is forthcoming for an emphasis in business education and English.
VI. Unfinished Business – none
VII. New Business:    A “Live- net” workshop which runs in conjunction with WebCt to communicate 


   simultaneously with your students is scheduled for February 17.
VIII. Informational:

 Tickets are still available for the annual Foundation dinner dance Food, fun, fifty silent 


 auction packages are some of the highlights of the event.   Patty Jones is collecting books 

  from the faculty for the donated basket.

 The refreshment for today’s meeting was hosted by the Business Department.

IX. Adjournment:   Quorum was lost during the Four Year Committee reports. The meeting was adjourned at  

   3:38 p.m. The official adjournment is Monday, February13 at 9:46 a.m. when a quorum 

   of the voting senators (originally present at the meeting) responded via email to adjourn.  
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